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Circular Letter RS22:  BE HOLY IN ALL YOU DO (1 Pt. 1:15)
My dear Priests, Sisters, Brothers and Lay Faithful of the Diocese of Alotau:

The Year of the Laity will be launched in Papua New Guinea and the Solomon Islands on the Solemnity of Christ the King, the 25th of November. The theme is The Laity: Called to Holiness in Today’s World.  All baptized Christians are called by God to holiness. All the faithful, whatever their state or condition in life, are called each in his or her own way to that perfect holiness by which the Father himself is perfect” (LG, 11). With the grace of God all those who strive can be holy. There are many signs of the holiness of Christ around us.  As Pope Francis says, holiness can be found in our next-door neighbours, in parents who raise their children with immense love, in those who work hard to support their families, in the sick and the elderly who never lose their smile (GE, 7). Unfortunately, rascals are the ones who make the news of the day.  
During this Year of the Laity, I ask everybody to be more conscious of our common duty to be holy. To ignore this is for us the greatest of all tragedies. There are many traditional paths to holiness: constant mindfulness of God’s presence; holy indifference to things of this world; purity of intention and doing everything for the love of God. However, a short way to holiness is doing always the will of God. Love is God’s will for us. It is the greatest commandment. As Pope Benedict XVI said, “holiness is nothing other than charity lived to the full”. (GE 21) To love God and our neighbour, especially the least, the most vulnerable and those in need is a sure path to holiness (GE, 61). 

What can we do during the Year of the Laity? Following are some suggestions:
1. Be involved. The laity are called to work at the evangelization and sanctification of men. Through the vigour of their Christian spirit, their mission is to be a leaven in the world. They bear clear witness to Christ and endeavour to have the Gospel spirit permeate and improve the temporal order. There are various fields of the apostolate open to lay people, such as:  church communities, the family, young people, one’s own village; protection of the rights of women, children and the unborn; business & politics; care of the environment; migrants and refugees. Be involved whether as an individual or in a group. Catholic action is very much needed in building the Kingdom of God on earth.
2. Organize. Men and the young people  in our parishes need especially to be organized. They are the sleeping giants of the Catholic Church. We need to form and train them, the ordinary people, but also our Catholic professionals, teachers, doctors, nurses, and business people so as to promote Catholic Christian values and help them make a difference in society. 
3. Plan.  Read and explain to the people the CBC pastoral letter for the year of the laity, and the apostolic exhortation of Pope Francis on holiness, Gaudete et Exsultate.  Discuss and draw up 
a workable plan of action on how to promote holiness in the different sectors of the Church.
4. Reach Out especially to the more neglected and abandoned, those you seldom see in church, those who are angry and feel hopeless; drop-outs, drug addicts, rascals, prisoners;  those living without the sacraments. Let us heed the call of Pope Francis to reach out to those in the peripheries or edges of Church and society, and be a Good Samaritan and Good Shepherd for those who are lost. 
5. Sanctify and bring people to a living relationship with God through prayer, the Scriptures and the sacraments. May the Year of the Laity be a time of a lively campaign for people to receive and celebrate the sacraments of Baptism, Penance, Holy Communion, Confirmation, Marriage and the Anointing of the Sick. We look forward to ordaining during the Year of the Laity two of our diocesan deacons to the priesthood. We are never to leave the flock without a priest. The Eucharist is the centre and summit of the entire life of the Church by which God sanctifies the world in Christ. Let us encourage those who have participated in the Mass to be “eager to do good works, to please God, and to live honestly, devoted to the Church, putting into practice what he has learnt, and growing in piety”.
6. Teach the Christian virtues by word and example, starting with little children. Teach them to be respectful, polite, kind and gentle, to think more of the good of others and not just of oneself. Teach them to be honest and not to take anything that does not belong to them. Help them to be always truthful, and not to tell a lie. Teach them the evil of gossip, slander and rash judgement. Teach them how to listen, understand, communicate, and dialogue without forcing their own opinion on others. Help them to be bear things patiently without complaining, to be tolerant and forgiving. Teach young people the value of purity, chastity, friendship and love that is caring and not undisciplined and possessive.

7. Be bold and passionate in living your Catholic faith and mission in life. Mission is a path to holiness. Never be ashamed of witnessing to your faith and giving an explanation to what you believe and hope for. Do not be afraid of praying the rosary or making the sign of the cross in public. Those in government should always seek the common good, to uphold the Church’s teachings, to speak and to do what his conscience tells him even if it means losing privileges and favours. Those in business should not be greedy for profit but think of what they do as not just an opportunity to get rich, but as a service to the community. Those in hospitals and schools should always do and teach what is right, and have a deep respect for each and every person. They should always be committed to the truth and to every human life, including that of the unborn. Holiness is not for the weak, but for disciples called to carry the cross with Christ.
Towards the end of the Year of the Laity, it is my wish that we hold a Diocesan Eucharistic Congress. The Eucharist is what binds us together, priests, religious and laity with Christ and the Church. It is the source and summit of the Church’s holiness. May Mary, our Holy and Immaculate Mother, ever pray for us and inspire us always with her holy life so that we may arrive one day to the Heavenly Kingdom which is the abode of all the saints.
Sincerely yours in Christ,
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+Rolando C. Santos, CM
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